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TITLE: [EO-OC] Lookouts 
 
ORIGIN: 

Works 
 
SUMMARY OF REPORT: 

At its meeting on 26 September 2006 when considering a report regarding the 
removal of Gruners Lookout on Tomewin Road, Council resolved that - 
 

The General Manager provides a report to Administrators on opportunities for 
lookouts that can be sustained through time. 

 
It has been assumed that the lookouts are for the benefit of visitors to the Shire and 
hence would need to be located on designated Tourist Drives. 
 
A replacement site for Tomewin Road has been identified. As the view is down a 
power line easement it is reasonable to assume that the view will not become 
obscured by trees as powerline clearance will be maintained by the power utility. 
Substantial roadworks will be required to provide for parking at the site.  There are no 
adjacent houses. 
 
No suitable lookout sites were identified on Numinbah Road or Terranora Road.  
 
There are existing lookouts located at:- 
• Kyogle Road near the Shire boundary 
• Razorback Road Tweed Heads 
• Hospital Hill Murwillumbah 

 
Lookout maintenance is currently unfunded. The appropriate forum to determine 
funding priorities is the annual budget meeting. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 

That:-  
 
1. Survey, investigation, preliminary design and costing of the 

lookout on Tomewin Road be carried out and reported to Council. 
 
2. An annual budget allocation for lookout maintenance be referred 

to Council’s budget meeting for consideration. 
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REPORT: 

At its meeting on 26 September 2006 when considering a report regarding the 
removal of Gruners Lookout on Tomewin Road, Council resolved that - 
 

The General Manager provides a report to Administrators on opportunities for 
lookouts that can be sustained through time. 

 
It has been assumed that the lookouts are for the benefit of tourists and visitors to the 
Shire and hence would need to be located on designated Tourist Drives at elevated 
locations. The Tourist Drives are shown on the attached map. 
 
Tourist Drive 32 – Kyogle Road 
There is an existing lookout on Kyogle Road near the Shire boundary that provides 
good views to the east towards Mount Warning (see photo 1).  
 
Tourist Drive 32 – Tomewin Road 
A replacement site for Gruners Lookout on Tomewin Road has been identified. As 
the view is down a power line easement it is reasonable to assume that the view will 
not become obscured by trees as powerline clearance will be maintained by the 
power utility.  There are no adjacent houses on the downslope that have the potential 
to raise privacy concerns.  The view is more south-easterly and does not include 
Mount Warning (see photo 2). Substantial roadworks will be required to provide for 
parking at the site, estimated to cost up to $100,000. 
 
Tourist Drive 34 – Numinbah Road 
There is no current formal lookout on Numinbah Road, however there is sufficient 
shoulder width for vehicles to park just in from the Queensland border. The view is of 
the upper Rous Valley (see photo 3). There is potential for the view to be obscured 
by vegetation.  Further development is not recommended at this stage.   
 
Tourist Drive 36 – Zara Road 
There is an elevated location at the intersection of Limpinwood Valley Road.  The 
view is north-west up the Limpinwood Valley.  Development is not recommended. 
 
Tourist Drive 34 – Terranora Road 
There is an existing lookout on Terranora Road adjacent to the entry to the quarry 
known as Bungalora Lookout.  Privacy issues for an adjacent house on the down 
slope adjacent to the lookout has resulted in dense vegetation growth for screening.  
This has blocked the view.  A good view is available further west at the quarry access 
(see photo 4), however this cannot be developed because it is not safe for parking or 
pedestrians.  Development is not recommended. 
 
Other Lookouts 
In addition to the Tourist Drives there are existing lookouts at Razorback Road 
Tweed Heads (photo 5) and Hospital Hill Murwillumbah (photo 6).  The Razorback 
Lookout has well maintained parkland with public toilets and ample parking.  There 
are expansive views to north-east, east, south-east, south, south-west, west and 
north-west.  The Hospital Hill Lookout has a viewing platform, however, the views are 
limited by vegetation. 
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Lookout Maintenance 
At popular locations it would be reasonable to inspect and tidy up lookouts before 
and after each weekend. This would cost $13,000 per lookout per year for remote 
locations. The less popular lookouts off main routes could be serviced fortnightly, 
with an annual cost of $5,000 each.  
 
There is no identified funding for lookouts and either an additional vote or a reduction 
in some other service would be required to fund the maintenance. 
 
LEGAL/RESOURCE/FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 
 
Capital cost of Tomewin Lookout $100,000.  
Annual maintenance $13,000. 
Annual maintenance of existing lookouts $10,000 total. 
 
The proposal to construct and maintain lookouts must be considered along with other 
priorities for funding at the annual budget meeting. 
 
POLICY IMPLICATIONS: 
 
Nil. 
 
UNDER SEPARATE COVER/FURTHER INFORMATION: 

To view any "non confidential" attachments listed below, access the meetings link on Council's 
website www.tweed.nsw.gov.au or visit Council's offices at Tweed Heads or Murwillumbah (from 
Friday the week before the meeting) or Council's libraries (from Monday the week of the meeting). 
 
1. Map Tourist Drives (DW1588644). 
 
2. Lookout Photos (DW1590005). 
 

 
 



 

   

 
TWEED SHIRE COUNCIL 

MEETING TASK SHEET 
 
User Instructions 
If necessary to view the original Report, double-click on the ‘Agenda 
Report’ blue hyperlink above. 
 

Action Item - OPERATIONS MEETING  Tuesday, 8 May 2007 
 
Action for Item O14 as per the Committee Decision outlined below. 
 

ATTENTION: 
PLEASE NOTE THE ADOPTION OF THE COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS BY 
COUNCIL AT ITS MEETING HELD TUESDAY 8 MAY 2007: 
 
69 COUNCIL DECISION: 
Administrator Willan 
Administrator Payne 
 

RESOLVED that the recommendations of the Operations Committee held 
Tuesday, 8 May 2007 be adopted. 

 
FOR VOTE - Unanimous 
 
 
TITLE: [EO-OC] Lookouts 
 

COMMITTEE DECISION: 

Administrator Payne 
Administrator Boyd 
 

RECOMMENDED that:-  
 
1. Survey, investigation, preliminary design and costing of the lookout on 

Tomewin Road be carried out and reported to Council. 
 
2. An annual budget allocation for lookout maintenance be referred to 

Council’s budget meeting for consideration. 
 
FOR VOTE - Unanimous 
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